Minutes Prince George's SECAC meeting 10/24/17

Board members in attendance: Patricia Rogers, chair; Pamela Talley, vice chair; Sarah Wayland, treasurer; Jamie Anfenson-Comeau, secretary.

Chairwoman Talley and Vice Chairwoman Roberts opened the meeting opened at 6:38 p.m. with introductions.

Trinell Bowman, PGCPS special education executive director, said the Second Annual Family Institute Conference would be held Nov. 18. Attendance at last year's conference was at least 800-1,000.

Ms. Talley provided several updates:


-The deadline for the second round of LISS (Low Intensity Support Services) funding applications is Oct. 31.


-The Once World Center for Autism is having an open house from 1-4 p.m. on Nov. 18 at its new location, 7401 Forbes Blvd, Suite A in Lanham.


-The Kennedy Center has sensory-friendly performances for special populations; more information can be found at kennedycenter.org.

Treasurer Sarah Wayland announced that the Special Education Clinic will be held from 9 a.m. to 2 p.m. at the Safe Place Ministry of Woodstream Church in Bowie, where there will be a resource fair, representatives fom PGCPS, attorneys and workshops on being a good advocate.

Ms. Bowman introduced the new PGCPS director of transportation, Dr. Rudolph Saunders.

Karen Andrews, coordinating supervisor provided information on transportation as a related service, adding that transportation includes travel to and from school, travel in and around buildings, and any special equipment that is required.

Ms. Andrews said the IEP meeting should include a discussion of transportation needs and supports, but said most special education students do not require any special transportation.

Due to confidentiality, student information will not be shared with drivers and aides except in cases of emergency.

Susan Cecere, physical therapy instructional specialist for PGCPS, discussed the types of transportation safety devices, including a safety vest, which would only be used by decision of the IEP team, including the parent, and child safety restraint systems, which are used only for transporting very young students going to and from the Early Childhood Centers.

There are also some buses equipped with lifts, referred to as “orthobuses”, Ms. Cecere said.

Ms. Cecere said parents are responsible for ensuring wheelchairs are the proper size for their students, wheelchair integrity (such as tires properly inflated, chair properly assembled, battery charged, brakes working, etc.), making sure bookbags do not go on the back of a chair, and making sure any oxygen tanks are firmly secured.

Dr. Saunders said the goal of the transportation department is to ensure safe, secure, on-time services, to improve communications, and to utilize Blackboard technology to monitor routes and send messages.

Dr. Saunders said they hope to have the system upgraded by next year so that bus information can be mapped in real time.

One parent said she has called the bus lot, but nobody ever answers.

Dr. Saunders said to call the transportation department if no one answers at the bus lot, they can radio the bus. Each of the 12 lots has a foreman and assistant foreman.

Dr. Saunders said there are currently 1650.77 full-time equivalent positions, but the actual number of bus drivers and attendants is higher, since many work part-time hours. He said the department is always hiring new drivers, and will offer training. If the candidate passes their CDL examination, the school system will hire them.

One parent said their child's driver did not know the child was deaf, even though they are transporting her to the only school with a deaf program for K-8.

Ms. Talley said SECAC has long recognized that drivers need more information. To that purpose, three years ago, SECAC created Guide to my Child, a one-page sheet which can be downloaded from the SECAC website, which helps build relationships.

Ms. Andrews said training is given to drivers and attendants going to schools with specialized programs, including Picture Exchange Communication, assistive technology and some simple signs.

Another parent said their child's IEP requires an attendant, and there was none on the bus. Dr. Saunders said that if it is in the IEP, it must happen, and if it is not, to bring it to the attention of the school special education department.

Dr. Saunders said all buses have cameras and that is not uncommon to review tapes when concerns arise. Only a technician at the transportation headquarters at the Skyline Administration Building can access the recording; drivers, foremen and others do not have access. GPS tracking can be used to correlate with the tapes. A copy of the recording can be shared with the school to identify students. Parents cannot have a copy, due to privacy concerns, but can be allowed to view the recording at their school.

Dr. Saunders said there is no guarantee of air conditioning on buses. Only the newer buses, approximately 35% of the fleet, have AC. Federal regulations do not address the amount of time students are on a bus, Dr. Saunders said.

If there is bullying on the bus, it should be reported to the school for discipline. Driver and attendants will do what they need to restore safety and order, but should report incidents to the school. Dr. Saunders said attendants should be vigilant to the actions and conversations on the bus.

One parent asked if there were rules about different age groups riding the bus.

Dr. Saunders said kindergarten and pre-kindergarten students should be seated at the front of the bus, and are encouraged to wear orange vests to identify them.

Ms. Cecere said students attending the school system's K-8 academies all ride the same buses, regardless of grade.

Betty Montague, PGCPS health services specialist, said health concerns should be addressed with the school nurse, nurse manager or student services, and the more specific they are, the better. 

Ms. Montague said health conditions will be shared with the school and the driver. She said most emergencies that occur on a bus happen when the school system is unaware there is a health condition.

Ms. Montague said the school system strives to have a nurse in every school, but that is not always possible.

Ms. Rogers said her daughter's school does not have a nurse, and she only found out by accident, no one informed her. Her daughter needs to receive medication at school every day.

Ms. Montague said all prospective school nurses must go through an orientation process, and many do not complete the orientation and are not hired. She said if a school has no nurse, someone will be delegated to deal with health issues.

Dr. Gwendolyn Mason, associate superintendent, said the school system is working on putting a plan in place to be more proactive about sharing information regarding nurse staffing, due to the shortage of nurses.

Ms. Talley said her child has had training on using an EpiPen, but none of the attendants have actually practiced administering using the EpiPen trainer; she said you don't truly know how to use one if you're just being shown, the training needs to be hands-on.

Ms. Montague said her office does do trainings, and could go to lots to do trainings with the EpiPen trainer.

Ms. Montague said private nurses should be seated next to the child they are attending, and should only attend to that child.

One parent said her child's private nurse was seated three rows in front of the child; Ms. Montague said to inform the school, and Ms. Bowman offered to take the parent's information.

Ms. Wayland said she knows of a student with complex medical issues and nonpublic placements do not have a private duty nurse. Ms. Mason said she would be concerned about putting someone who is medically fragile on a school bus for a long trip, and said to refer the parent to Ms. Bowman.

Ms. Montague said that generally, no medication is kept on a bus.

Ms. Talley said the next meeting is scheduled for 6:30 p.m. Nov. 28, and the topic will be Least Restrictive Environments (LREs) and additional adult supports. There will be no meeting in December. The meeting concluded at 8:20 p.m.

